TOWN OF BASIN
Council Meeting – Regular Minutes
Tuesday, March 13, 2012
A Regular Meeting of the Town of Basin Council was held in the Council Chambers of the Town Hall in Basin, WY on Tuesday, March 13, 2012 at 7:00 p.m.
 
Council Members present:  Mayor Amy Kania, Dave Cooper, Lyle King, Deb Rathbun, ABSENT: Heath Hopkin. Also present were:  Karla Pomeroy, Brandon Ohman (TCTWest), Clerk/Treasurer Danielle Chapman, Chief of Police, Chris Kampbell, Steve Vanderploeg, Sherman Allred.  Public:  Bill Stoelk, Linda Crossley, Charlene Anderson, Phil Juillard, Betty Cope, Aaron Kania, Bo Miles, Christina Anderson, Brenda Miles, Daryl Rapp, Mary Raffl, Jim Raffl, Mary Ann Wheeler, Steva Dooley, CJ Duncan, Linda Osmond, Dondee Duncan, Holly Hoffman, Vaidyn Vanderploeg, Lily Kania, Swede Kania, Tim Kennedy, Wade Austin, Porter, Duncan, Craig Jones, Adam Jones, Bridger Connor Jones, Cory Call, Colton Garland, Michael Lewis, Deb Lewis, Steve Olson, Pat Olson, Irene Butz, Retta Harley, Deb Clifford, Neal Harp, Linda Harp, Todd Clifford, Rick Wheeler, Dean Eibert and Anita Eibert.
 
The Meeting was called to Order at 7:00 p.m.  

Students from Mrs. Hoffman’s 1st grade class led the council in the Pledge of Allegiance.

The Mayor noted that she would be adding a proposal from Clark Safety to the Agenda under item 5N.

Dave Cooper made a motion and Lyle King seconded to approve the Consent Agenda as presented. 1) Minutes from the Regular Council Meeting on 2/14/12, and Council Workshop Minutes from 3/6/12; 2) February Financial Report; 3) Vouchers $190,928.53 + Manual Checks $6,028.00 + Payroll $47,594.42 totaling $244,550.95; 4) Municipal Court Report; 5) Delinquent Accounts:  $66,700.65(30 days), $10,957.37(60 days) and $13,329.18 (90 days).  The vote to approve the Consent Agenda was unanimous.
Public Comments: 

a)  Basin Chamber, Barbara Ann Greene spoke of the Itinerant Vendor license noting that lilac days, farmers market, little shoppers.  All subject to $25.00 fee to be vendors at community events.  Propose they are amended so there are special exemptions.  Suggestion.  1 fee for the host of the event to pay and cover all vendors.  

b) Barbara Ann Greene also requested consideration from the Town for the welcome to Basin signs needing completed.  She asked that the Council consider making a $1000.00 donation with some of the funds that are being saved in the current budget this year.  The council would like to take this into the workshop for the budget review and discuss it then.  

c) Boy Scouts from Otto/Burlington were present to observe along with their Scout Leader

d) Linda Crossley passed out a sheet typed with questions about the garbage system proposal that the Council was scheduled to discuss.   Mayor Kania read some of the questions in order to try to respond to the audience as a whole. After last years’ budget garbage session the Council budgeted over $50K shortfall.  We cannot fund this account with the current rates at this time.  The council decided not to just pass on the increase but to relook at it and really study on the garbage.  At the priority setting workshop the Council  really looked at it and the garbage has been under-budgeted since 2004.  The current system is forcing all to pay the same rate when the usage may not be equitable across the board. The Council asked that the Mayor look into a Pay as you Throw system for rates, equipment conversation and pay as you throw system. This may help mitigate the rate increased needed for those who didn’t need so much service because they throw a minimum of household trash away. At the prior workshop the Council discussed conversion. O and M is straight across the board, container size and average pounds based on container size.  Buy the arms, and buy the rollouts.  Pull old dumpster and paint them green  to increase that program of diversion to go right back out for green waste.  Mike Lewis asked where the problem is.  Mayor Kania   said we have out of town dumping, large items like Engines, cement blocks, roofing products, that don’t belong in the household trash system.  Dave Cooper and Heath Hopkin were on the committee covering budget and history and the budget for the garbage is as trim as we can make it.  Phil Juillard accused Mayor Kania of no garbage fee and Mayor Kania responded that she also doesn’t use the system with no dumpster available at her residence. Bill Stoelk wanted to know why we started this.  The answer is the deficit was caused by being included with the Mosquito funds and it cannot be used subsidize the garbage as it had in the past.  Lyle King interjected and we have to create an incentive for reducing the waste we take to the landfill.  A pay as you throw system charge you for what you dump not for what others dump.  Bill Stoelk said he kept good records, based on the information we had, we had a good idea of how much we would have to raise the rates.  3 yrs. ago the proposal was brought to the then Council, but Mayor Kania said that the rate increase died on second reading at that time so no increase was implemented when it was needed.  Deb Clifford questioned the county garbage tax.  It went before the voters last time and the voters did not pass it.  The county commissioners have to get it on the ballot.  Tim Kennedy concerned about the Elderly.  Mayor Kania stated the council is here for suggestions and please sign up for the garbage committee.  Phil Julliard noted that when it is 40 below and no ladies going pull the garbage out.  Hydraulics break and the drivers aren’t going get out and get anything they miss.  The existing system is still the best way.  Betty Cope asked the Council to remember about the folks who can’t roll out a cart.  Mayor Kania responded that the Council had spoken of this several times because we are concerned but as a small town we also count on neighbors helping neighbors.    Wade Austin stated that he drove for Roadrunner Nov-Feb and he doesn’t believe the council is considering the cost of the dumpsters, they break, and how do you offset that cost.  Bill Stoelk stated that when we set up the system we had the barrels and poly-carts around town.  Over the year, we phased them out because they didn’t work and the wind blew them.  Wade Austin says the grabber breaks them.  Bill Stoelk says no one cooperated with the Town Crew and they always had to get out of the truck to get them.  Mayor Kania says what she asks is that if folks have solutions or other ideas to tell the Council because the $55,000 deficit makes a proposed $7.80 increase to all residents.  Tax the county-the town agrees and supports this but it takes voters to get it approved.  Mike Lewis says please look into it the tax again. He said most would rather pay for the dumpster increase than have a small dumpster and rate change anyways.  Mayor Kania says she agrees the problem is not in the town it is bigger than that.  Dondee Duncan asked if we go to the smaller dumpsters, will we be able to control this better.  We love that the town is clean and is it because we have big dumpsters?  Mayor Kania responded that many towns have rollout service and are clean. Christina Anderson asked how many residents don’t pay like the mayor and if this caused the shortfall. The Mayor responded that there are currently about 6 and if you don’t want to pay we remove the service from the property.  If you dump and aren’t paying you are violating the town code.  An audience member asked how much are we paying for recycling. Mayor Kania went through the numbers and total about 59 tons been diverted. Of that 13 trips were made with the recycling trailer to Powell. The cost of those trips was  $2,075. The savings from the diverted waste was $4760.  Mayor Kania reiterated that operational changes need to be made at the landfill to control their costs.  Mary Ann Wheeler is not a recycler and she isn’t going to run all over to recycle.  She pays for the dumpster and she wouldn’t be okay with a little dumpster.  We need to get people in to town not drive them out.  Linda Harp asked what time frame would the Council be implementing rollouts.  Mayor Kania responded that no decisions have been made yet.  Rick Wheeler asks about the franchise to allow other haulers.  Mayor Kania said Cowley does it and they are in the same boat with having to raise rates.  Rick Wheeler asked if we have we called Keele or Roadrunner or anyone else. Mayor Kania responded that no we have not done this.  Barbara Ann Greene suggests that the Town call around and find out.  Irene Butz  says 18 units share 2 dumpster for her service. Phil Julliard said 5 houses share 2 dumpsters for his service.    

e) Water plant Christina Anderson weeds fire hazard.  Mayor Kania let her know the Town has requested the open burn time on town property from the DEQ so would be able to take care of this.

f) Mary Ann Wheeler asked about raw water.  Billing going out now.

g) Mike Lewis thanked the council for their effort

h) Retta Harley asked about the pile of dirt at the fairground that is growing who does she complain to?  Mayor Kania will ask Fred Warner about it and follow it up.

Public Hearing:  Cemetery-NO BIDS, Dan Anders came into the office and told the Mayor that he did not bid, his concerns were winter time and he would be required to heat the ground, and he would be the one doing it. He currently charged Otto $350 each time and the district does all the prep. Mayor Kania calculated and it’s just not worth it to re-advertise.  The Town would continue to maintain.  Phil Julliard has concerns on someone else doing the cemetery. 

The Council reviewed the minutes from the Planning & Zoning Commission meeting.  The next Master Plan meeting is scheduled for to be in Chamber building on the 15th.

Mayor Kania discussed a resolution to forward to the WAM Resolution Committee concerning Municipal Electric Utilities. Lyle King made the motion to file the resolution with WAM and Deb Rathbun seconded it. Vote unanimous and motion carried.

The Mayor noted that at special meeting we had the chip sealing discussion and motion, but it was not on the agenda, so she recommended bringing it up for vote again now.  Dave Cooper made the motion, and Lyle King seconded, the motion carried unanimously to move the project forward.  Dave questioned if Sherman Allred would be protecting his surveying points so they are not chipped over and Sherman said yes.

Water truck purchase:  Mayor Kania reported that DOT inspection and fluid check was verified by Steve Vanderploeg.  The price was $13,900 the Council had discussed paying $12,000 at the workshop. This could be used for sewer washing and also for the burning.   Mayor Kania recommended funding this like the WYDOT dump truck purchase from 2011.  Build into budget by going to bank and using the 2% over our earning rate that they have guaranteed.  We would take a short-term loan at a flat time fee.   One-time state money would be a great time to use it to pay off the short –term loan in FY 2012/13. Deb Rathbun made a motion to finance till next budget year and purchase the truck for $12,000, Lyle King seconded the motion.  The motion carried with a unanimous vote.





Line truck:   Stacey Lesher went with Roy from Prime power who is a mechanic. His report was available to the Council in hard copy. The turret bearing is worn, but it is normal.  The fifth gear sticks a bit, but we would rarely use that gear in town with this truck.  Roy said the truck is a good buy at $35,000.  Dave Cooper wanted to confirm that it would be paid for with capital from the Electrical Dept.  This truck will allow us to set our own poles and that cost for line construction will pay for the truck in savings over the year as we begin major construction that is scheduled.  The Council confirmed that it wants 2 attachments and the 3rd we won’t use, we make an offer with those for 35k and let them counter offer.  If no attachments, we shouldn’t pay 35 for it either, they are valued around 5000.  Lyle King makes the motion to make an offer on the line truck at $35K with the attachments, Dave Cooper seconded, the motion carried unanimously.

WAPA net meter lease agreement.  WAPA would provide maintenance on our two net meters.  With no contact it was around $15-1600.00 this year alone with one meter going down and the annual is around $2K.  Dave Cooper makes a motion to approve the WAPA net meter lease agreement, Deb Rathbun seconded, the motion passed with a unanimous vote.

Mayor Kania updated the Council on their request to confirm if Greybull would like to partner on cardboard recycling. She attended the Greybull Town Council meeting to talk cardboard.  Greybull said they would like to join with Town of Basin to do cardboard collecting and baling.  The Town of Basin would house the unit and collect our cardboard in the commercial districts, they collect their, same as bailing.  All money received from selling cardboard maintains the bailer.  Also interested in plastic baling. Benefits are fewer trips to Powell for the plastic, Phil Julliard asked  how much the baler costs. Mayor Kania indicated it would be free as a donation. Potentially the town gains about $8300.00 in revenue to offset the cost to maintain. This does not include the savings at the landfill.  The Town can contract with Rock 10, he hauls and markets and we just get a small percentage.  Jim Durbin at IGA is not purchasing a bailer right now, so we think he may participate through us by baling his cardboard.   Deb Rathbun had concerns about town crew time.   Lyle King asked if we have any ideas on how much cut down on recycling trailer.  Dave Cooper said seems like more we cut the more the landfill raises the rates.  Mayor Kania reminded council that the Landfill has a goal to ban cardboard from MSW in 20 year plan.  This is a short term until the landfill starts bailing it there.  Lyle King made motion to implement bailer and plan in conjunction with Greybull, Dave Cooper seconds the motion.  Discussion:  Can we utilize old dumpsters for the collection? We could retrofit some to create a small opening so boxes have to be broken down.   Lyle King said we can try it and adjust program at any time.  The shop has been clean and is available for use, the bailer is free and that is all we are investing.  We may have to purchase a pallet jack.  Some vehicles may have to move back outside but more shelves have to be cleaned out of old storage building.  Stacey Lesher will need to look into the power and seeing if it is 3-phase.  Dave thinks we should keep the vehicles in good shape, but this is a good place for this.  Deb agrees with Lyle that we should at least give this a try.  Motion carried unanimously.

Phil Julliard said building next to Dick’s old shop is a public hazard and keep it in mind.

Flush Tank Sewer improvement:  NO further update.  Paid bill but held retainage and 41 day notice to paper.

B-Street sewer update:  Stevenson’s garage was cleaned and he was satisfied, we paid retainage.  Drainage is cracked and settled.  Sent a letter to contractor about the settling and Pab Good is going to fix this.  Phil Julliard had concerns that the sidewalk is going to go and keep it in mind.  Pab has committed to fixing

Nobles request.  They are in county on Antelope Street would like to hook into the purified water system.  They apparently came before council a few years ago and they were told they had to have a survey done on the property.  If they want town water and be in county they have to be annexed or go the district.  Mayor Kania would like to proceed by recommending they go to the district.  Dave Cooper would like to see everything annexed to be kept consistent from now on when we offer services. Consensus was to have the Noble’s work with the district. 

Mayor Kania gave update on WAM Meeting in February  and had opportunity to visit with legislators.  

Building Permits: 

1. Ann Sweeny, Roof.  The job has been done already; Lyle King made the motion to approve, Deb Rathbun second.  Motion carried unanimously.

Clark Safety:  Company out of Billings to come and provide safety training specific to electrical service.  Contract to come to Basin and benefit that it gives safety audits of buildings and substations every year, some add-ons that are beneficial or we can have them continue to go to Powell.  Annual for here is 3500.00 and Powell is 392 per meeting per person training fee is annual base, training fees is 50.00 per fulltime employee per month.  8 meeting per year and 9th being the audit.  Mayor Kania felt that the one that makes the most sense would be to sign contract for them to come to Basin.  Dave Cooper made a motion to approve the Clark electric training contract for in-house training, Lyle King seconded the motion.  Dave questioned if WYDOT could piggy-back on to this?  The Town could look into this.  Dave Cooper amend the motion adding contingency on Kent looking over, Lyle King seconded. Vote was unanimous and motion carried.  

Christina Anderson questioned the dumpster relocation near her house. Mayor Kania remonded her that last year Bo had come by asked to have it moved back and Mayor Kania said she would look into it. She did go over to look and then Bo told her to not worry about it so this is where it was left.  Mayor Kania said she can have Steve Vanderploeg move it back to the original spot.

Garbage:  Dave Cooper comment on Dumpster bottoms fall out because sitting in mud, Council talked before about gravel pads and that should help.  At last meeting we were looking at the cost of conversion for garbage to poly carts.  The arms and trucks $8000k per truck with the grabber style.  We have currently on order $15,000 dollars’ worth of dumpsters.  They are willing to switch our order if necessary.  $38000 to convert.  If we don’t want to move forward we will keep the metal ones coming.  If we do want to move forward Council should decide.  This needs a lot more studying says Deb Rathbun.  Deb said that everyone here said they would rather pay increase then have plastic dumpsters, and Dave seconded that he got calls at home.  If we aren’t ready with converting, then we need to be ready to start on first reading to increase rate by the $7.80 needed to bring the fund back to break even. The Council agreed. Mayor Kania will bring this back and Deb questioned if it was based on current rate or the upcoming expected increases of the landfill.  Mayor Kania said she is basing it on current landfill rates. Mayor Kania asked if  the council wants Keele to come in and talk.  They all agreed.  

Phil questioned if the future plans for the water usage down by Schlattman's and Anderson's, Mayor Kania said they have a project in for updating the main to go under the tracks, increasing the size of that.  A private line serves that area.  The houses there are a private line and did the raw water, but we need a copy of the easements because we don’t have anything stating that is town property.  Charlene thinks she is treated like she is out of town and then she is in town.  Mayor Kania said that she is not treating them like that, and we are a new council and we are trying to help but we have to start by replacing the main. Actions by prior administrations are in the past. Charlene questioned the town blowing out the Raw Water lines, and Mayor Kania said if they all have to give an easement to the town to access the line and give the line to the town we can discuss having the town maintain the system. She recommended that Charlene get with neighbors who also own the line first.

Chris Kampbell says that town hall siren is up and operational.

Lyle King indicated that the wood chip advertising was great and to make sure the gate is unlocked.

Deb Rathbun asked about the Mayors meeting and landfill presentation. Mayor Kania said that  this week the others are meeting and final before getting on Commissioners agenda.

Dave Cooper heard we are denied with the SRTS grant.  Mayor Kania hasn’t received anything denying this, but she will follow up on it.

Charlene Anderson was wondering about the ice-skating pond and will there be lights installed up there for longer hours.  Mayor Kania said she would ask the lineman to put in on their work schedule.

Phil Julliard asked about the Cemetery Expansion:  Are you using leaves and soil and bill had been stock piling and that was intended?  It will all be in plan.  Settling pond dirt is going to be included also.  

Upcoming meetings, please note the workshop will be an hour earlier.  

There being no further business, Deb Rathbun made a motion to adjourn the regular council meeting at 9:16 pm, Lyle King seconded the motion, vote was unanimous and the motion carried.

                                                      __________________________________________

                     Amy Kania, Mayor

___________________________________
Danielle Chapman, Clerk/Treasurer 
